
New Denver Village
November 23, 2021 -  Regular Council Meeting  - 07:00 PM

1 Call To Order

2 Introduction of Late Items

3 Adoption of Agenda

4 Minutes

5 Petitions & Delegations
5.1 Cathy Peters - Human Trafficking

6 Public Questions & Comments

7 Correspondence for Information
  Municipal Affairs - October 2021 Regional Meetings Highlights
  Cathy Peters - Local Government Asks
  City of Pit Meadows - Unfair Taxation

8 Staff Reports

9 Council Reports
9.1 Verbal Reports
9.2 Regional District of Central Kootenay
9.3 West Kootenay Boundary Regional Hospital District
9.4 Recreation Commission #6
9.5 Economic Development Commission
9.6 Roseberry Trails & Parklands Commission
9.7 Treaty Advisory Committee
9.8 Fire Department Committee
9.9 Health Advisory Committee
9.10 Sustainability Committee
9.11 Covid-19 Advisory Committee

10 New Business
10.1 SVCC - Merchant's Night
10.2 Appointment of Acting Mayor
10.3 Holiday Schedule
10.4 Recycling Depot
10.5 NIMC Donations

  CanadaHelps
10.6 150 Time Immemorial Grant

  150 Time Immemorial Grant 1
10.7 Trails Society - Skill Park Funding

  Memo to Council
  North Slocan Trails Society
  All Wheels Concept
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11 Adjournment
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City of Pitt Meadows 
OFFICE OF THE MAYOR  

 
 

Document Number: 171727 Version: 1 
12007 Harris Road, Pitt Meadows BC V3Y 2B5 • 604.465.5454 • pittmeadows.ca 

November 17, 2021 File: 05-1900-01/21 
 
Selina Robinson 
Minister of Finance 
PO Box 9048 Stn Prov Govt 
Victoria, BC V8W 9E2 
Sent via email: FIN.Minister@gov.bc.ca 
 
 
Dear Minister Robinson: 

Re: Unfair Taxation Benefitting Railway and Industrial Operations 

Further to your November 4, 2021 letter advising the Province has no plans to explore 
reclassification with respect to Railway and Industrial Operations, we are writing to 
express our significant disappointment with this information. 
 
Although your letter is in response to the September 10, 2021 UBCM meeting it does 
not appear to consider the overwhelming support of over 90% of UBCM members 
(90.4% for fair taxation from railway operations and 94.9% for fair taxation from 
industrial parks) requesting a review of the legislation.  Given the high level of support 
from around the province, we were hopeful more due consideration would be given to 
our request.   
 
Additionally, over 25 years has passed since the legislation was changed.  However, 
over the last 25 years there have been significant changes in the environment, health 
and safety considerations as well as continued and increasing pressures on local 
services and infrastructure. 
 
With regards to your comment on reviewing the assessment methodology of linear 
properties we would appreciate understanding the rationale, approach and expectation 
of this review. 
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12007 Harris Road, Pitt Meadows BC V3Y 2B5 • 604.465.5454 • pittmeadows.bc.ca 

For clarity, there were two separate requests for legislation review.   
1. Railway Operations - Create fairer taxation by removing section 5(e) of the 

Assessment Act – Prescribed Classes of Property Regulation B.C. Reg. 438/81 
endorsed by UBCM under NR23 Fair Taxation from Railway Operations. 

2. Industrial Operations - Create fairer taxation by removing section 5(f) of the 
Assessment Act – Prescribed Classes of Property Regulation B.C. Reg. 438/81 
endorsed by UBCM under NR25 Fair Taxation from Industrial Parks. 

 
Your letter appears to address the railway operations fair taxation request by not 
wishing to reconsider the 1995/96 decision which is specific to railway operations.  
However, the review of fair taxation in industrial operations does not appear to have 
been addressed. 
 
We look forward to a favourable response in regards to our concerns. 
 
Yours Truly, 

 
Mayor Bill Dingwall 
BGS, LL.B., CPHR 

cc: UBCM Executive 
 UBCM Member Municipalities 
  

 
 

City of Pit Meadows - Unfair Taxation | Page - 137 Correspondence for Information



The Corporation of the Village of New Denver

REQUEST FOR COUNCIL DECISION
SUBMITTED BY: Theresa Tremaine, Community Services Manager DATE: Nov. 18 2021

 
SUBJECT: CanadaHelps Fundraising Platform

PURPOSE: To seek Council approval to use the CanadaHelps.org fundraising platform as an additional 
fundraising option for the Nikkei Internment Memorial Centre (NIMC). 

OPTIONS:

1. Authorize staff to add CanadaHelps.org as an additional fundraising tool. 

2. Do not authorize the use of this tool. 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the Village of New Denver add the CanadaHelps.org as an additional method of 
fundraising for the NIMC. 

BACKGROUND: CanadaHelps is Canada’s destination for donating and fundraising online. CanadaHelps has 
been the standard and trusted charity online platform that connects charities and donors for over 21 years. 
Having facilitated over $1 billion in giving, CanadaHelps also provides donors with charitable tax receipts and 
many giving options such as a one-time donation or monthly donations.

ANALYSIS: Currently the only options are cash, cheque or e-transfers limiting how donors can give to the NIMC. 
By having an online method for NIMC donations, this provides donors another way to donate to the NIMC, 
removing any currency, time or payment barriers. By using this platform, donors from across the country (and 
world-wide) would be able to go to the NIMC page and donate at anytime. 

STRATEGIC PRIORITY: Nil

COMMUNICATION STRATEGY: Nil

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS: 

CanadaHelps has a processing fee of 4.0% for one-time donations and 3.5% for monthly donations. There are 
no hidden fees and no charge to open a CanadaHelps account for donors and charities.
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The Corporation of the Village of New Denver

REQUEST FOR COUNCIL DECISION
SUBMITTED BY: Theresa Tremaine, Community Services Manager DATE: November 18, 2021

SUBJECT: 150 Time Immemorial Grant

PURPOSE: To seek Council’s approval for an application 150 Time Immemorial Grant. 

RECOMMENDATION: 

That the Village of New Denver submit 2 grant applications under the 150 Time Immemorial Grant program: 
Cultural Heritage and Infrastructure category and the Community & Heritage Infrastructure category. 

ALTERNATIVES & IMPLICATIONS :

1. Support the proposal. Staff will submit the applications.
2. Do not support the proposal. Staff will not submit applications.

ANALYSIS:
A. Background:  Administered by Heritage BC, the 150 Time Immemorial grant program aims to advance 

reconciliation and learning; promote a diverse and inclusive society including honouring 
underrepresented and marginalized communities in our history (Indigenous people, black people, and 
people of color (IBPOC), members of the LGBTQ2S+ community, people with disabilities, and women), 
and support resiliency into the next 150 years. 

Projects funded through this program will meet at least one of the objectives listed above.  They will 
raise cultural awareness, educate people about our colonial past and its ongoing impacts, advance 
reconciliation, and promote inclusivity and diversity as a foundational aspect of British Columbia’s (B.C.) 
future.  They will also recognize the diversity that contributes to B.C.’s vibrant social and economic fabric, 
promote intergenerational transfer of knowledge, skills, and stories, strengthen community dialogue and 
cross-cultural understanding, and support a vision for a resilient, dynamic and equitable future.  

Types of projects fall into three categories: 
1) Cultural Heritage Infrastructure
2) Cultural Heritage Awareness
3) Community and Heritage Planning

As an incorporated, local government established under British Columbia statute, the Village of New 
Denver is eligible to apply. The application deadline is December 24, 2021. Announcements of successful 
projects: May 2022. Approved projects must start before July 30, 2022 and completed by July 30, 2024. 

B. Discussion:  Staff is proposing the submission of the following applications: 1) Cultural Heritage 
Infrastructure stream: if successful, staff would be able to replace the current fence surrounding the 
NIMC. After a recent conservation assessment by a heritage consultant, the 27-year-old fence is badly in 
need of replacement; 2) Community and Heritage Planning stream: if successful, the Village will hire 
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consultants to help with strategic planning which will involve staff and stakeholders to come up with a 
strategic plan that focuses on sustainability for the future.

C. Legislative Framework:  Nil

D. Attachments: Nil

E. Council Strategic Priority:  

F. Communication Strategy:  Nil

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS:  The Village of New Denver is eligible for a maximum of $500,000 in for the Cultural 
Heritage Infrastructure category and up to $40,000 in the Community and Heritage Planning category. Projects 
are eligible for up to 80% of eligible project costs, up to the maximum for each stream, with the applicant 
contributing 20% of the project costs.
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The Corporation of the Village of New Denver

 REQUEST FOR COUNCIL DECISION
SUBMITTED BY: Jessica Rayner, Community Planner                   DATE:  November 18, 2021

SUBJECT: North Slocan Trails Society (NSTS) All Wheels Park Proposal – Request for Support and Funding

PURPOSE: To advise on the North Slocan Trail Society’s request for support for an All-Wheels Park in New 
Denver, through both funding and a letter of support.

RECOMMENDATION(S): THAT the Village of New Denver provide the North Slocan Trails Society with a letter of 
support for the New Denver All Wheels Park Proposal 

AND FURTHER, THAT the Village of New Denver commit to a funding contribution to the project. 

ALTERNATIVES & IMPLICATIONS:

1. Do not commit funding toward the NSTS New Denver All-Wheels Park Proposal. The amount of funding 
received for the project by the NSTS from the Columbia Basin Trust (CBT) may be affected, as the applicant 
is required to contribute 25% of the project budget.

2. Do not provide a letter to the NSTS in support of a New Denver All-Wheels Park. The North Slocan Trails 
Society will be advised that New Denver does not support the proposal; this may negatively affect their 
funding outcome.

3. Request additional information before making a decision. Staff will obtain additional information for 
Council’s consideration; time is of the essence as the deadline for the CBT funding being sought is January 
14, 2021.

ANALYSIS:
Background: The North Slocan Trails Society (NSTS) is a well established, New Denver and Area-based non-profit 
organization that has worked to improve trail related infrastructure in the North Slocan Valley for several years 
now. The society has a substantial volunteer base and community support and has demonstrated a commitment 
to the area’s recreational and economic development. 

The NSTS presented the concept of an All-Wheels Park on Crown Land south of Carpenter Creek to the Village in 
May of 2020, at which time the Village expressed an interest in exploring the possibility. The proposed All Wheels 
Park consists of a professionally designed, paved, multi-use, all-inclusive park to be located on the dike south of 
Carpenter Creek.

On October 27, 2020, Council resolved to provide the North Slocan Trails Society with a letter of support in 
principle for the New Denver All Wheels Park proposal. This letter of support in principle was part of a successful 
application to the Columbia Basin Trust (CBT) Basin Plays program, providing funding in the amount of $25,000 
toward the project. While the NSTS has since raised an additional $20,400 toward the project, larger grant 
applications by the NSTS to fund the All-Wheels Park proposal were unsuccessful.

A new grant program, the Outdoor Recreation Program, was launched by CBT this fall. CBT staff recommended 
that the NSTS allow the existing Basin Plays grant to lapse in favour of applying for funding through the new 
Outdoor Recreation Program, which funds up to 75% of the project costs to a maximum request of $250,000; 
much higher than the maximum Basin Plays contribution of $25,000. Following the advice of CBT staff, the NSTS 
allowed the $25,000 Basin Plays Grant to expire on October 31, 2021 and are now intending to seek funding 
through the CBT Outdoor Recreation Program for a total project cost of $240,000. 
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A proposed location for the All-Wheels Park was reviewed through the development of the Centennial Park 
Master Plan. Support for the All-Wheels Park being located on the Crown Land south of Carpenter was received 
through the Master Plan process and on October 12, 2021 Council adopted the Centennial Park Master Plan, 
through Resolution #193, 2021. Please refer to the attached Centennial Park Master Plan – North End / Skills 
Park Preferred Concept for the supported location of the All-Wheels Park, noting that images provided are 
placeholders only, with detailed design to be completed prior to development of amenities.

Discussion: The Village regularly offers support for projects initiated by non-profit societies that would benefit 
the community. A letter of support from the Village would strengthen the application the North Slocan Trails 
Society intends to submit to the Columbia Basin Trust. 

Through adoption of the Centennial Park Master Plan with a location for an All-Wheels Park identified, the Village 
has indicated support for the proposal being considered. Moving forward with funding applications to allow 
construction of the All-Wheels Park in 2022 is in keeping with Council’s 2021 Strategic Priorities and supports the 
vision outlined in the 2021 Centennial Park Master Plan.

Providing additional infrastructure to support retaining families and youth is beneficial to New Denver’s 
economic development. It is not anticipated that significant staff time will be required to assist the NSTS with 
the planning and development of the project.

Legislative Framework:  N/A

Attachments: 

 Request for Support from North Slocan Trails Society
 Centennial Park Master Plan – North End Preferred Concept

Council Strategic Priority:  Improving amenities in Centennial Park is identified as a 2021 Council Strategic 
Priority, specifically to seek grant funding for priority amenities identified in the Master Plan, with the 
achievement / outcome being construction underway for new amenities. While the location proposed for the 
All-Wheels Park is not within Centennial Park, it is in the area considered by the Centennial Park Master Plan.

Communication Strategy:  Nil

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS:  Option to contribute up to $39,600 in Gas Tax Funding in 2022  
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 November 18, 2021 

 To the Council of the Village of New Denver, 

 The North Slocan Trails Society Is looking for support with our grant applica�on in regards to the 
 Proposed New Denver All Wheels Park.  

 The Outdoor Ac�ve Recrea�on grant has been recommended to us by CBT. This looks like a great fit as 
 higher funding percentages are available for smaller communi�es less than 3000. Bike parks, pump 
 tracks, and skate parks are specifically listed as eligible project types. This grant will cover up to 75% of 
 the project budget. Here is the budget breakdown: 

 Total budget = $240,000 
 We need to cover 25% = $60,000 
 So far we have raised = $20,400 
 That leaves us with $39,600 le� to raise, to meet the required 25% contribu�on to the project total. 

 We had a mee�ng with ac�ng CAO, Darrell Garceau, in May and he men�oned that there may be some 
 Village of New Denver Gas Tax funding available for our project. We would like to request any amount up 
 to $39,600 to go towards the All Wheels Park. 

 We would also like to request a le�er from the Village that supports the project and the proposed 
 physical loca�on for the park. 

 Thank you so much for your considera�on.  

 -North Slocan Trails Society 
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